
2019 Fixed Penalty Breaches  

Penalties remain on player records for a period of two years. The 
accumulation of nine or more penalty points in any two-year period 
will result in an automatic suspension. 

Reprimands 

The umpires reported Tom Haines’s conduct during Sussex’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Leicestershire 
between April 5-8 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket 
Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Graham Cowdrey, who 
determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(b) 
– wilfully mistreating any part of the cricket ground, equipment or 
implements used in the match. 

The umpires reported Tom Taylor’s conduct during Leicestershire’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Sussex between 
April 5-8 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison 
Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Graham Cowdrey, who 
determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) 
– showing dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Harry Brook’s conduct during Yorkshire’s Royal 
London Cup match against Warwickshire on April 19 2019. The 
matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed 
to the match, Steve Davis, who determined that the offence was at 
Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) – showing dissent at an umpire’s 
decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Glenn Maxwell’s conduct during Lancashire’s 
Royal London Cup match against Yorkshire on April 21 2019. The 
matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed 
to the match, Phil Whitticase, who determined that the offence was at 
Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) – showing dissent at an umpire’s 
decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Stuart Meaker during Surrey’s Royal London 
Cup match against Hampshire on April 30 2019. The matter was 
considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the 
match, Richard Ellison, who determined that the offence was at Level 
1 of the ECB Directives: 1(h) – bowling a dangerous or unfair short 



pitched delivery and/or accidental non pitching delivery that results in 
the bowler being disallowed from bowling any further in that innings in 
accordance with Laws 41.6 and 41.7 and Specsavers County 
Championship Playing Conditions 41.3 and 41.4. 

The umpires reported Craig Overton during Somerset’s Royal London 
Cup match against Middlesex on May 1 2019. The matter was 
considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the 
match, Phil Whitticase, who determined that the offence was at Level 
1 of the ECB Directives: 1(b) – wilfully mistreating any part of the 
cricket ground, equipment or implements used in the match. 

The umpires reported David Lloyd’s conduct during Glamorgan’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Gloucestershire 
between May 14-17 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket 
Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Steve Davis, who 
determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) 
– showing dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Miles Hammond’s conduct during 
Gloucestershire’s Specsavers County Championship match against 
Durham between May 20-23 2019. The matter was considered by the 
Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Richard Ellison, 
who determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB 
Directives: 1(c) – showing dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or 
action. 

The umpires reported Jake Lehmann’s conduct during Lancashire’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Worcestershire 
between May 20-23 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket 
Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Graham Cowdrey, who 
determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) 
– showing dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Heino Kuhn during Kent’s Specsavers County 
Championship match against Surrey between May 20-23 2019. The 
matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed 
to the match, James Whitaker, who determined that the offence was 
at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(b) – wilfully mistreating any part of 
the cricket ground, equipment or implements used in the match. 



The umpires reported Rikki Clarke’s conduct during Surrey’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Kent between May 
20-23 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer 
(CLO) appointed to the match, James Whitaker, who determined that 
the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) – showing 
dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported James Pattinson’s conduct during 
Nottinghamshire’s Specsavers County Championship match against 
Warwickshire between June 3-6 2019. The matter was considered by 
the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Richard 
Ellison, who determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB 
Directives: (d) using language that, in the circumstances, is obscene, 
offensive or insulting. 

The umpires reported Will Beer’s conduct during Sussex’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Durham between 
June 24-27 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison 
Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Dean Cosker, who determined 
that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) – showing 
dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Brydon Carse during Durham’s Specsavers 
County Championship match against Sussex between June 24-27 
2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) 
appointed to the match, Dean Cosker, who determined that the 
offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(h) – bowling a 
dangerous or unfair short pitched delivery and/or accidental non 
pitching delivery that results in the bowler being disallowed from 
bowling any further in that innings in accordance with Laws 41.6 and 
41.7 and Specsavers County Championship Playing Conditions 41.3 
and 41.4. 

The umpires reported Graham Onions’ conduct during Lancashire’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Northamptonshire 
between July 7-10 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket 
Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Stuart Cummings, who 
determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) 
– showing dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 

The umpires reported Faheem Ashraf during Northamptonshire’s 
Vitality Blast match against Derbyshire on August 4 2019. The matter 



was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the 
match, Steve Davis, who determined that the offence was at Level 1 
of the ECB Directives: 1(h) – bowling a dangerous or unfair short 
pitched delivery and/or accidental non pitching delivery that results in 
the bowler being disallowed from bowling any further in that innings in 
accordance with Laws 41.6 and 41.7 and Specsavers County 
Championship Playing Conditions 41.3 and 41.4. 

The umpires reported Fredrick Klassen during Kent’s Vitality Blast 
match against Hampshire on August 5 2019. The matter was 
considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the 
match, Wayne Noon, who determined that the offence was at Level 1 
of the ECB Directives: 1(h) – bowling a dangerous or unfair short 
pitched delivery and/or accidental non pitching delivery that results in 
the bowler being disallowed from bowling any further in that innings in 
accordance with Laws 41.6 and 41.7 and Specsavers County 
Championship Playing Conditions 41.3 and 41.4. 

The umpires reported Olly Sale’s conduct during Somerset’s Second 
XI match against Gloucestershire on August 5 2019. They determined 
that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(h) – bowling a 
dangerous or unfair short pitched delivery and/or accidental non 
pitching delivery that results in the bowler being disallowed from 
bowling any further in that innings in accordance with Laws 41.6 and 
41.7 and Specsavers County Championship Playing Conditions 41.3 
and 41.4. 

The umpires reported Sam Curran’s conduct during Surrey’s Vitality 
Blast match against Gloucestershire on 9 August 2019. The matter 
was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the 
match, Wayne Noon, who determined that the offence was at Level 1 
of the ECB Directives: (d) using language that, in the circumstances, 
is obscene, offensive or insulting. 

The umpires reported David Wiese’s conduct during Sussex’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Derbyshire between 
16-18 September 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket 
Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Stuart Cummings, who 
determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) 
– showing dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. 



The umpires reported Ravi Rampaul’s conduct during Derbyshire’s 
Vitality Blast match against Essex on September 21 2019. The matter 
was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) appointed to the 
match, Stuart Cummings, who determined that the offence was at 
Level 1 of the ECB Directives: (d) using language that, in the 
circumstances, is obscene, offensive or insulting. 

3-Point Penalties  

The umpires reported Rob Keogh’s conduct during 
Northamptonshire’s Royal London Cup match against Durham on 
April 17 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison 
Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Steve Davis, who determined 
that the offence was at Level 2 of the ECB Directives: Level 2 (b) 
making inappropriate and deliberate physical contact with another 
player. This offence incurs a direct 3-point penalty. 

The umpires reported Tom Taylor’s conduct during Leicestershire’s 
Royal London Cup match against Worcestershire on April 21 2019. 
The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer (CLO) 
appointed to the match, Wayne Noon, who determined that the 
offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(h) – bowling a 
dangerous or unfair short pitched delivery and/or accidental non 
pitching delivery that results in the bowler being disallowed from 
bowling any further in that innings in accordance with Laws 41.6 and 
41.7 and Specsavers County Championship Playing Conditions 41.3 
and 41.4. Taylor has committed a previous breach within the past 24 
months. The penalty for this subsequent Level 1 breach is therefore 3 
points. 

The umpires reported Harry Brook’s conduct during Yorkshire’s 
Specsavers County Championship match with Kent between May 14-
17 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison Officer 
(CLO) appointed to the match, Richard Ellison, who determined that 
the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(c) – showing 
dissent at an umpire’s decision by word or action. Brook has 
committed a previous breach within the past 24 months. The penalty 
for this subsequent Level 1 breach is therefore 3 points. 

The umpires reported Ryan Higgins during Gloucestershire’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Sussex on 13 
September 2019. The matter was considered by the Cricket Liaison 



Officer (CLO) appointed to the match, Steve Davis, who determined 
that the offence was at Level 1 of the ECB Directives: 1(b) – wilfully 
mistreating any part of the cricket ground, equipment or implements 
used in the match. Higgins has committed a previous breach within 
the past 24 months. The penalty for this subsequent Level 1 breach is 
therefore 3 points. 

The umpires reported Joe Clarke’s conduct during Nottinghamshire’s 
Specsavers County Championship match against Warwickshire 
between September 16-19 2019. The matter was considered by the 
umpires appointed to the match, Rob Bailey and Richard 
Kettleborough, who determined that the offence was at Level 1 of the 
ECB Directives: 1(b) – wilfully mistreating any part of the cricket 
ground, equipment or implements used in the match. Clarke has 
committed previous breaches within the past 24 months. The penalty 
for this Level 1 breach is therefore 3 points. 

 


